
TOWN OF VERNON 
Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) 

Virtual Meeting Notice & Agenda  
Thursday, April 1, 2021  7:30 PM  

Join Zoom Meeting

AGENDA 

1. Call to Order & Roll Call by Roland Klee, Chairman

2. Administrative Actions/Requests

2.1 Amendment/Adoption of Agenda - Additional business to be considered under agenda item #7 
“Other Business” requires Commission vote 

2.3 Approval of the Minutes from the March 18, 2021. 

3. New Application(s) for receipt, if any:

3.1 Application [PZ-2021-06] Rockville Retail LLC, requests a special permit approval, pursuant to 
Section 4.23.5.6 (warehousing) of the Town Zoning Regulations for the creation of an indoor, 
temperature controlled, storage facility located at 33 & 35 West Main St., (Assessor’s ID: Map 40, 
Block 0090, Parcel 00002). 

4. Public Hearing(s) and Action on Applications:
(Continued from March 18, 2021) 

4.1 Application [PZ-2021-02] Krause Realty Trust, requests a zone change for two parcels, one  
located at 34 Acorn Rd. (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 159A, Parcel 00002) and the other located 
at 42 Acorn Rd. (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 159A, Parcel 00001).  Both parcels are currently  
zoned R-27.  The requested change is to rezone 1.1457 acres of the parcels to Commercial, in  
order to merge that portion into adjacent Commercial land to provide additional inventory  
parking at an automobile dealership, and to rezone 1.2407 acres of the parcels to Open Space  
Zone. 

4.2 Application [PZ-2021-03] Krause Realty Trust, requests a site plan of development approval for  
the expansion of parking areas for inventory storage at an automobile dealership, one located at 
6 Hartford Tpke., (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 0159, Parcel 0001B), another located at 34 Acorn  
Rd., (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 0159A, Parcel 00002), and the last at 42 Acorn Rd., (Assessor’s  
ID: Map 01, Block 0159A, Parcel 00001). Action only 

5. 8-24 Referrals, If any

6. Plan of Conservation and Development Update

6.1  Introduction of Future Land Use Map and Planning Area Summaries 

Zoom Meeting Information 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82068162931?pwd=UVVJVUdtTzV0VjZza1lsODYvSUtYZz09 

Meeting ID: 820 6816 2931    Passcode: W2Lw86 
By Phone: (646) 876 9923 Meeting ID: 820 6816 2931 Passcode: 270321 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82068162931?pwd=UVVJVUdtTzV0VjZza1lsODYvSUtYZz09


  
7. Other Business/Discussion- 
 
 7.1 Extension of [PZ-2016-20], Richard Korris, a site plan, located at 129 & 145 Talcottville Rd. 
 
   
8. Adjournment   
      
     Roland Klee, Chairman  Planning & Zoning Commission 
          



DRAFT MINUTES 



TOWN OF VERNON 
Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) 
Thursday, March 18, 2021 7:30 PM  

 
VIA Zoom 

 
Draft Minutes 

 
1. Call to Order & Roll Call by Roland Klee, Chairman 

• Regular members present: Roland Klee, Robin Lockwood, Joseph Miller, Iris Mullan, and 
Susan Reudgen (arrived 7:34 PM) 
• Alternate Member: Carl Bard, sitting for Jesse Schoolnik 
• Absent Members: - Mike Mitchell, Jesse Schoolnik 
• Staff present: George McGregor, Town Planner, Shaun Gately, EDC/Asst. Planner 
• Recording secretary: Jill Rocco 

  
2. Administrative Actions/Requests  
 

2.1 Amendment/Adoption of Agenda - Additional business to be considered under agenda 
item #7 “Other Business” requires Commission vote 

 
Robin Lockwood moved to ADOPT the agenda as written.  Joseph Miller seconded and the  
motion carried unanimously. 
 
2.3 Approval of the Minutes from the March 4, 2021. 
 
Robin Lockwood moved to APPROVE the minutes from March 4, 2021. Joseph Miller seconded  
and the motion carried unanimously. 
 

3. New Application(s) for receipt, if any: 
  
 3.1 Application [PZ-2021-05] of Shaun Gately, Economic Development Coordinator, to 

amend the zoning regulations to permit temporary, permanent and seasonal outdoor dining. 
 
 George McGregor, Town Planner explained the details of Application [PZ-2021-05] a staff 

generated text amendment to permit seasonal outdoor dining due to COVID.  
 
 Robin Lockwood moved to RECEIVE the application at the April 15, 2021 meeting.  Joseph Miller 

seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 
  
4. Public Hearing(s) and Action on Applications: 
 

4.1 Application [PZ-2021-02] Krause Realty Trust, requests a zone change for two parcels, 
one located at 34 Acorn Rd. (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 159A, Parcel 00002) and the other 
located  at 42 Acorn Rd. (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 159A, Parcel 00001).  Both parcels are 
currently zoned R-27.  The requested change is to rezone 1.1457 acres of the parcels to 
Commercial, in  order to merge that portion into adjacent Commercial land to provide additional 
inventory parking at an automobile dealership, and to rezone 1.2407 acres of the parcels to 
Open Space Zone. 



 
 
 

4.2 Application [PZ-2021-03] Krause Realty Trust, requests a site plan of development 
approval for the expansion of parking areas for inventory storage at an automobile dealership, 
one located at 6 Hartford Tpke., (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 0159, Parcel 0001B), another 
located at 34 Acorn Rd., (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 0159A, Parcel 00002), and the last at 42 
Acorn Rd., (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, Block 0159A, Parcel 00001).  
 

• Chairman Roland Klee read the following teleconference rules into the record:  
  1.  Any member of the public who wishes to provide public comment may participate 
remotely via computer with a microphone and ZOOM link or via telephone call-in 
number 
  2.  We ask that all participants "MUTE" their phones and that the meeting organizer 
may mute participants if excessive noise or feedback interrupts the meeting. 
  3.  Speakers are encouraged to use the ZOOM Chat function to alert the host that they 
would like to speak. 
  4.  At the appropriate time, the Chairman will call for public comment. Speakers should 
unmute their phones by pressing *6 and then clearly identify their name and address. 
  5.  Speakers should direct their comments though the Chairman 
  6.  Please be patient. 

• Town Planner, George McGregor, read the public notice into record. 
• Legal notice was published in the Journal Inquirer on March 6, 2021 & March 13, 2021. 
• The Town of Manchester was notified and the Council of Government. 
• Commissioner Robin Lockwood recused herself from the hearing. 
• Dorian Famiglietti of Kahan, Kerensky & Capossela, LLP 45 Hartford Tpke. Vernon, 

representing the applicant, requested a continuation of the Public Hearing until the 
April 1, 2021 meeting.  They would like a full commission to hear their application. 

 
Susan Reudgen moved to CONTINUE the hearing until April 1, 2021. Iris Mullan seconded and 
the motion carried unanimously. 
 

• Chairman Roland Klee explained there would be no public comments this evening. 
 
5. 8-24 Referrals, If any 
 
 NONE 
 
6.  Plan of Conservation and Development Update 
 

Town Planner, George McGregor stated that he would reach out to SLR in regards to the April 1st 
meeting, due to the hearing for Application [PZ-2021-02 & PZ-2021-03] being continued.  SLR will have 
a draft for Land Use Plan available for review. 

  
7. Other Business/Discussion 
  
 NONE 
 
 
 



8. Adjournment   
     

Robin Lockwood moved to ADJOURN at 7:44 PM. Susan Reudgen seconded and the motion 
carried unanimously.  

      
 
 
Jill Rocco 
Recording Secretary 
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55 West Main St., VERNON, CT 06066 
(860) 870-3640 

gmcgregor@vernon-ct.gov 

TOWN OF VERNON 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

MEMORANDUM  
 

TO:  Town of Vernon Planning and Zoning Commission 
 
FROM:  George K. McGregor, Town Planner 
 
SUBJECT: PZ-2021-02-Zone Change (34 & 42 Acorn Rd., Suburban Subaru) 
 PZ-2021-03-Site Plan (6 Hartford Tpke., 34 & 42 Acorn Rd.) Suburban Subaru 
 
DATE:  March 18, 2021 
 
 
Request 
 
Krause Realty Trust 
requests a zone change for 
two parcels, one located at 
34 Acorn Rd. (Assessor’s 
ID: Map 01, Block 159A, 
Parcel 00002) and the 
other located at 42 Acorn 
Rd. (Assessor’s ID: Map 01, 
Block 159A, Parcel 00001).  
Both parcels are currently 
zoned R-27.  The 
requested change is to 
rezone 1.1457 acres of the 
parcels to Commercial, in 
order to merge that 
portion into adjacent 
Commercial land to 
provide additional 
inventory parking at an automobile dealership, and to rezone 1.2407 acres of the parcels to 
Open Space Zone.   
 
A Site Plan application [PZ-2021-03] proposing the additional inventory parking lot with +-120 spaces is 
also requested.  
 
This Staff report addresses both submitted applications. 
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Background 
 
On January 18, 2018, the PZC denied a Zone Change application from Krause Realty of similar but not 
identical nature to the pending application. In PZ 2017-20, the applicant proposed a zone change from 
R-27 to Commercial. Then, the proposed area for commercial would increase by 1.33 acres; today that 
increase is smaller at 1.14 acres. The 2017 application proposed to leave the balance of 1.07 acres as R-
27. The current application would zone the balance—1.24 acres to the Open Space District. 
 
The Commission voted 4-3 to Approve PZ 2017-20. However, due to a submitted Petition in opposition, 
the application was deemed denied for not achieving a two-thirds majority of the full commission. 
 
A second application [PZ 2018-03] was submitted a few weeks later; on March 1, 2018 the Commission 
found the application was not substantively different and therefore did not accept the application for 
review. 
 
Zoning Change 
 
34 and 42 Acorn Rd. are two vacant parcels zoned R-27. They are “flag-shaped” lots each reaching the 
bend in Acord Rd. for potential future access. They abut the Suburban Subaru dealership (to the north), 
owned by the Applicant. The Subaru location has several Hartford Tpke. addresses and is zoned 
Commercial as is all of this business corridor in the area. 
 
The proposed zone change expands the Commercial zone to the south and utilizes the Open Space Zone 
to buffer the commercial uses from the established residential neighborhood. The applicant has 
indicated a willingness to record a conservation easement (or like instrument) to preserve the area in 
open space. 
 
Plan of Conservation and Development 

 
The 2012 Plan of Conservation and Development 
designates the area of Acorn Rd. for Low Density 
Residential uses. POCD policy recommends the 
protection of residential neighborhoods through 
the management of adjacent business uses and by 
ensuring adequate buffers are in place when 
business and residential uses abut (p. 76). 
 
The policies of compatibility and protection of 
abutting residential uses must also be reconciled 
with the Town’s commitment to business 
development and retention. The POCD states, “the 
Town should continue to promote business 
development in its commercial and industrial 
zones and work to retain existing businesses” (p. 
88). 
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Conformity to the Comprehensive Plan 
 
Section 8-2 of the General Statutes provides that zoning regulations “shall be made in accordance with a 
comprehensive plan.”  The basic purpose in requiring conformity with a comprehensive plan—
essentially the zoning ordinance and zoning map--is to prevent the arbitrary, unreasonable and 
discriminatory exercise of the zoning power.  The requirement of conformity to a comprehensive plan 
serves as an effective brake upon spot zoning.1 A community’s comprehensive plan evolves from the 
history of zoning in the town by the zoning commission, as reflected in the zoning regulations and 
zoning map.  It is not to be confused with the plan of conservation and development, which is a planning 
concept within the exclusive control of the planning commission and is a blueprint for recommended 
future development of the community.2 
 
Inland Wetlands Review 
 
At their January 26, 2021 regular meeting, the Vernon Inland Wetlands Commission 
approved (3-0) a wetlands permit for the expansion of the inventory parking area based 
on the Commission's findings that the application presented no adverse impact to 
wetlands and watercourses as evaluated by the criteria of Section 10.2 of the Vernon 
Inland Wetlands Regulations. The IWC approval is subject to the following conditions:  
    

1. The property shall be developed in conformance to the plan set (three pages) dated 
January 9, 2021, prepared by Messier Survey, LLC.  

2. Property shall be developed in conformance with the mitigation measures and 
maintenance steps contained in the letter (five pages) prepared by REMA, LLC dated 
January 15, 2021. Following completion of the project a letter must be supplied from 
REMA to document that all mitigation steps were done according to this plan. 

3. A P.E. familiar with porous pavement must sign off both on installation and 
maintenance. 

4. Property owner must maintain maintenance logs for the porous pavement to show 
compliance with the REMA report dated January 15, 2021. 

5. Plan will be modified to include erosion control of the topsoil stockpile during 
construction and sequence of construction. 

 
The permit shall expire on January 26, 2026 unless otherwise extended by the Inland 
Wetlands Commission. 
 
Site Plan Review 
 
Note: The Zone Change Application PZ-2021-02 must be approved prior to action on the site plan. 
 
The Applicant has submitted a site plan application showing +-120 space parking area to the rear of the 
Suburban Subaru dealership intended for new car inventory storage. The spaces will be 100% pervious 
pavement across the area. No new access points are proposed as the parking area will be accessed via 
                                                 
1 Connecticut Land Use Law and Practice, Third Edition, Volume 9, 2007, § 4:3, pp. 62 & 63. 
 
2 Connecticut Land Use Law and Practice, Third Edition, Volume 9, 2007, § 4:4, pp. 65 & 66. 
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expansion of currently existing drives. No access shall be permitted through the residential 
neighborhood or via Acorn Rd. The parking area is located approximately 110 feet from the nearest 
residential structure. Because of the irregular shape of the lot, the nearest residential property line 
varies between 25 feet to 180 feet.  
 
The Site plan meets the requirements of Section 14-Site Plans and meets the Zoning requirements of the 
Commercial district, Section 4.9. 

 
 
Subdivision 
 
A lot line adjustment will be required in order to combine the two rear lots (34 & 42 Acorn) into one lot 
(with a portion combined with the commercial parcel at 6 Hartford Tpke). That action may be 
accomplished by a condition of approval for the Zone Change. 
 
 
Analysis and Recommendation 
 
There are no Staff related outstanding issues from the Zoning Official, Building Official, Fire Marshal, or 
Police Chief. For the site plan, the Town Engineer recommends the same conditions recommended for 
the Inlands Wetlands Application with one minor clarification. 
 
Regarding the Zone Change, protecting residential neighborhoods when commercial uses encroach in 
our corridors should be balanced with the community’s commitment to supporting local businesses.  
Most of Vernon’s commercial businesses fall along the Route 83 and Route 30 corridors. A great many of 
those businesses have little opportunity to grow or expand due to the abutting residential uses. There is 
POCD policy to support the retention of businesses; allowing careful, planned expansion for these 
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businesses is a practical method for ensuring they can be successful in Vernon. Therefore, so long as an 
adequate buffer area is provided to protect the residential uses, the impacts can be mitigated. 
 
The 1.24-acre parcel proposed as an Open Space Zone helps to accomplish this, providing a natural 
separation between the commercial use and the residential use. It is difficult to find other examples in 
Vernon where a buffer width of this size and amount of vegetation separates commercial from 
residential. 
 
Draft Commission Specific Conditions for Consideration- In the event the PZC considers approval, Staff 
recommends the following: 
 
PZ 2021-02 Zone Change 
 

1. Subsequent to the Zone Change, The Applicant shall record a lot-line adjustment in substantial 
conformance to the “Boundary Line Adjustment Plan” prepared by Messier Survey LLC, dated 
02/21 and identified as Sheet 2 in the submitted plan set. 

 
 
PZ 2021-03 Site Plan 
 

1. The property shall be developed in conformance to the Site plan set (seven pages) dated 
February, 2021, prepared by Messier Survey, LLC.  

2. Property shall be developed in conformance with the mitigation measures and maintenance 
steps contained in the letter (five pages) prepared by REMA, LLC dated January 15, 2021. 
Following completion of the project a letter must be supplied from REMA to document that all 
mitigation steps were done according to this plan. 

3. A professional engineer, familiar with porous pavement, must sign off both on installation and a 
maintenance plan for porous pavement. The maintenance plan shall be submitted to the Town 
Engineer prior to land disturbance on site. 

4. Property owner must maintain maintenance logs for the porous pavement to show compliance 
with the REMA report dated January 15, 2021. 

5. Plan will be modified to include erosion control of the topsoil stockpile during construction and 
sequence of construction. 
 

 







From: Darlene Zoller
To: McGregor, George
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Krause Realty Zoning Change
Date: Wednesday, March 17, 2021 2:46:04 PM
Attachments: ATT00001.txt

CAUTION: This Email is from an EXTERNAL source. Ensure you trust this sender before clicking on any links or
attachments.

Per our phone conversation these are picture of our concerns regarding the reliability of Krause/Subaru.

Promises were made to provide natural obstructions to camouflage the view of the dealership.   You will see that the
trees that were planted have died (and have been dead for several years) and the fencing is in terrible condition. 

We would appreciate if you would screen share these photos during the meetings.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

mailto:darlenezol@aol.com
mailto:GMcGregor@vernon-ct.gov















Tibor and Darlene Zoller



19 Allison Rd

Vernon













From: Elizabeth Tremblay
To: McGregor, George
Subject: [EXTERNAL] PZ-2021-02 zone change from Residential to Commercial
Date: Thursday, March 18, 2021 4:44:29 PM

CAUTION: This Email is from an EXTERNAL source. Ensure you trust this sender before clicking
on any links or attachments.

George,
My name is Elizabeth Tremblay and I reside at 5 Hartl Drive, Vernon, CT.   I oppose
the zone change based on the impact the continued commercial creep has on
residential areas, property values and way of life has on the homes and inhabitants.
 The commercial business and travel from route 30/83 along with the reduced buffer
has resulted in increased noise, unpleasant view and limited opportunity to increase
the value of my home, which we have updated and maintained.   During the more
temperate months we are not able to enjoy having our windows open due to the noise
from the surrounding commercial businesses.  We take pride in our homes and
neighborhoods and want to have the same enjoyment  of our homes and yards as
other neighborhoods in the Talcottville area have.  The proposed "landscaping" to
provide a buffer is not sufficient to reduce or eliminate the impact of losing the existing
wooded buffer, further increasing the exposure to noise from route 30/83 and 84.   To
support my claim I am enclosing several pictures, two which were taken at 6:15 (still
dark) this morning out of my bedroom window that show the light pollution and that
you can see directly to the commercial businesses and Nissen car dealership, along
with two additional pictures taken this afternoon.  One that shows the same view out
the bedroom window, the other out of the window in my kitchen to the back of the
Shawmut equipment location.   I am concerned with the continued loss of property
value for my home.  I sincerely hope the town will reject this proposed zoning change.

mailto:elizabeth.tremblay@comcast.net
mailto:GMcGregor@vernon-ct.gov


From: Jeffry Schmidt
To: McGregor, George
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Application (PZ-2021-02) Krause Realty Trust - Zone Change Request
Date: Tuesday, March 16, 2021 10:24:19 PM

CAUTION: This Email is from an EXTERNAL source. Ensure you trust this sender before clicking
on any links or attachments.

Hello Mr. McGregor,

My name is Jeffry Schmidt and my wife's name is Janet.  We live at 27 Allison Road in Vernon.  We have
a few questions and comments we'd like the PZC to be aware of prior to the upcoming public hearing for
the Krause Realty Trust Zone Change Request this Thursday, March 18.

1) Does the 100 foot open space buffer outlined in Mr. Krause's site plan start from the property line and
extend into Mr. Krause's property or does it start from the back of the houses located on abutting
properties (meaning it includes backyard open space)?   

2)  It is our understanding the proposed new parking area will be paved with permeable material allowing
water to filter through to minimize run off. We attended the Inland Wetlands Commission meeting earlier
this year and someone on the commission mentioned the most recent (5+ years ago) parking area
expansion at Suburban Subaru was also made of this permeable material but is not working as efficiently
as it should because it has not been properly maintained.  Also, the bushes planted along Acorn Road
and the fencing that was installed as part of this most recent expansion have not been maintained.  I don't
think any of the bushes have survived.  The fence has also been damaged by falling branches and not
repaired.)

Our concern is should this application be approved and the lots rezoned to commercial the proposed site
details such as permeable parking area material and landscaping will not be properly maintained and we
will have no legal recourse.  What, if any, enforcement mechanism(s) do we (residents of Allison Road) or
you (PZC) have to ensure these items are properly maintained over the coming years and not just in the
short term?  Can the Town/PZC levy fines or force a business to cease operation if proper maintenance is
not performed? 

Thank you.

Jeffry Schmidt
27 Allison Road
Vernon, CT
860-647-7631

mailto:j.schmidt01@snet.net
mailto:GMcGregor@vernon-ct.gov
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